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LIVE SHEEP AND CATTLE EXPORTS 

Statement 
HON PHILIP GARDINER (Agricultural) [10.10 pm]: I rise to pick up on some of the remarks made today by 
Hon Lynn MacLaren about live sheep and cattle exports. We have heard a lot in this house about the issue since 
the unwise decision of the commonwealth government to just ban exports without looking at the nuances and 
sensitivities of the markets and at what was happening. I would like to address a few points raised by Hon Lynn 
MacLaren. She quoted a lot from the ACIL Tasman report concerning Australian live sheep exports. This report 
was commissioned by the World Society for the Protection of Animals. I hesitate to say that an organisation as 
professional as ACIL Tasman would have slanted what it said in its conclusions, although it made this 
observation — 

This report makes no recommendations about the future of the live sheep export trade from Australia. 

There are two aspects to live sheep and cattle exports. The first is welfare and the second is economics. On the 
welfare aspect, from the Australian end, an enormous amount of work has been done since live sheep exports 
first began around 1970. The welfare conditions on the ships now are certainly second to none in the world. On 
an absolute standard, it is very high but maybe not as high as we would like it to be. Between 0.5 and one per 
cent of the load is lost as the sheep are taken to the various export markets in the Middle East. Some people say 
that that is less than is lost in the paddock. That is not quite true, because it is only a three to four-week trip to the 
Middle East, and, over 12 months, that makes 12 per cent of the total shipment that is lost. Nonetheless, animals 
are lost in the course of any production chain. In that welfare situation, the sheep are looked after very closely as 
they are shipped. 

Let me refer to three points that Hon Lynn MacLaren made. She first of all said that New Zealand stopped its 
sheep exports in 2004 or 2005 and its cattle exports in, I think, 2007. The economics of the market for livestock 
is differentiation, in the same way that it is for every economic product. But the differentiation for livestock is 
that, first of all, there are lambs. We all go into a shop to buy our meat and it is a leg of lamb or lamb chops. Do 
we ever buy mutton chops or a mutton roast? Do we ever see it advertised as a mutton roast? However, how 
many sheep in this state and in the country are not lambs? The vast majority of them are not. Lambs are a 
specialised part of the market. What is more, when we run sheep, we run sheep in probably two specialist areas. 
The first area is for meat. In doing that, we might use Australian Dorpers or Damaras, the meat of which I do not 
like because I think it is too fibrous. I always ask for Merino or cross-bred meat when I go to a restaurant. But, 
lamb is very specialised to that degree. Lambs have to be looked after so that they can be sold into that prime 
lamb market, otherwise they do not get sold.  

Growing wool is something quite different, because growers are after the fibre on the sheep and they work hard 
to make that fibre sound at the micron they want it to be produced at and with the yield free of dust and 
vegetable matter and so on. For growers marketing and growing wool, the carcass value is not of the same high 
standard as it is for lambs. That carcass value for wool growers, which most of us are in this part of the country, 
is very important and it is mostly satisfied by the live sheep export trade. Let me give an example: we export 
somewhere between four and six million sheep a year to the Middle East. We also happen to export meat 
processed in Western Australia and sold to the same countries and that is equivalent to about one million sheep. 
If we replace our markets in the Middle East, which are currently live sheep markets, with meat products from 
Australia, we have to increase that market by 400 per cent. Has anyone heard of that happening from any 
business in a quick time or even in a slow time—a 400 per cent increase in the market size? It is unrealistic. It is 
about differentiation; the people in the Middle East want to have their live animals because mostly these live 
sheep are provided to satisfy the halal requirements of those labourers from Muslim countries like Pakistan, 
maybe Afghanistan, Iran and other countries, who work in the Middle East countries. That is a differentiated 
market and that is what we supply. Hon Lynn MacLaren asked why we do not process all of those sheep in 
Western Australia and sell them as meat. It does not work that way, because that is not what the market wants. 
We have the animals’ welfare right on the shipping side. If we are complaining about animals’ welfare on 
shipping, goodness, we export our sheep from here to the eastern states—2 000 kilometres on a truck—often 
when it is hot. If we are worried about welfare, that is much harsher on welfare than sending those sheep to the 
Middle East and cattle to Indonesia. We must be realistic about what we do and the reasons we do it. That is why 
live sheep exports are so critical for this state. I know that we run a risk of exposure in the press.  

In Egypt there is a box-like inventory system. The cattle go in; they have electronic ear tags and they are all 
ticked off as they go on the ship. They are ticked off as they go off the ship. They are ticked off as they go into 
the feedlot. They are ticked off as they go into the abattoir. It is a closed system in Egypt. We are developing that 
system in Indonesia and that is what is being done now with Elders, an Australian company, vertically integrated 
with the live cattle trade into Indonesia. We also have the same vertical integration with the shipping company 
and the purchasing company that buys the live sheep and takes the stock to the Middle East. I do not know 
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precisely what Wellard, Livestock Shipping Services or Emanuel Exports have in the Middle East, but I suspect 
that they have abattoirs as well. Therefore, the industry is vertically integrated. Australia benefits from the trade 
through more than just the farmer; the services around it also benefit. The trade itself is an essential component 
for regional, agricultural Western Australia, especially in the wool trade. I declare that I have a vested interest, 
because I am in that business, but it is important for me and it is important for a lot of my colleagues in the same 
way as live cattle exports are important for all those producers who supply Indonesia.  
 


